



ROYSTON TOWN COUNCIL ANNUAL TOWN MEETING AND ROYSTON & DISTRICT AREA COMMITTEE OF NHDC ANNUAL PUBLIC MEETING

Held in the Heritage Hall, Royston Town Hall, Royston, at 7.30pm

on Thursday 25th March 2010 

Present:

Royston Town Councillors Kennedy (Town Mayor), Berry, Davidson, Doel, Grimes, Harrison, Mayne, Palmer, Phillips, and R Smith

Officers:

Town Clerk Susan Thornton-Björk, Jean Waldock Assistant Town Clerk & Carole Kaszak Museum Curator 

North Hertfordshire District & Royston Town Councillors Beardwell, Inwood 
North Hertfordshire District Councillors H Marshall, F Hill and F J Smith 

Officer Alan Fleck

Hertfordshire County Councillor: Fiona Hill

Officer Helen McCormick

Royston First Bid Co. Geraint Burnell

Royston Neighbourhood Sergeant Jon Vine & PC Nic Musto
1 member of the press
Approximately 58 electors of the town

1. APOLOGIES:

Apologies were received from: District & Town Councillor Burt, County & District Councillor Hunter and Mary Caldwell Planning Manager NHDC

Neighbourhood Area Inspector Jason Thorne

John Gourd Johnson Matthey

2. MINUTES:

The minutes of the Annual Town Meeting held on Thursday 26th March 2009 were signed as a correct record.

3. ANNUAL STATEMENT FROM TOWN MAYOR: 
May I welcome you all to our Annual Town Meeting, I am very pleased to see you here this evening and I hope you will all stay to hear the reports from Councillors and then have lots of challenging questions for them. 

As Mayor, I have represented the town at many official functions and had the opportunity to meet many of the community groups without which Royston would be so much poorer, on behalf of the town’s residents I would like to thank all those who serve our community in whatever function, particularly the many unpaid volunteers who give their time to organise groups and support people and activities without financial reward, but for the pleasure that helping those less fortunate gives to so many.

When I took on the role of Mayor I made the point that the Mayor is a representative of all our citizens and it was an opportunity to stand aside from the political scene.  I am afraid my decision upset some people who did not understand what I said, that was their misfortune and I make no apologies for my decision to be non-political as Mayor.  I hope others might take the same view in future.

I do believe Royston tends at times to be forgotten and does not always receive its fair share and while my remarks at the Civic Reception that we might seek independence were meant light-heartedly, the comment did focus people’s attention.  I was described by one well known local councillor as eccentric and controversial, at first I was upset at being described as eccentric until a friend reminded me that all the best English people have a streak of eccentricity, it’s what make us English.

As you may know, the Mayor traditionally raises money over the year for local good causes and for my mayoral year I chose to raise money for three causes.  The main beneficiary will be the Town Council’s Community Chest Fund, which without support would otherwise have run out of money within a few years.

As you will hear tonight the fund supports many local organisations and I hope that future Mayors will also support the fund.  I will also be making donations to MAGPAS and the East Anglian Air Ambulance, both of whom provide essential emergency support in the area and are supported solely by voluntary donations.  So far I have raised £5,600 of which £1,000 came from sponsorship of my bike ride around New Zealand’s South Island at the end of 2008.

This will be my last Annual Town Meeting as councillor, as after twelve years I think it’s time to retire from the Council; I have always believed that is long enough for anybody to sit on any council as there needs to be a continuing injection of new blood with fresh ideas.  I would like to thank all the staff in the town hall, past and present, for the support they have given me over my years as councillor and I must particularly thank my wife Kath for her patience and support.

Although retired from the Council, I will however continue to take an interest in local matters and probably be sitting in the audience next year.  I am sure I will not change the habit of a lifetime and will continue to write to the press when I have a view to express and possibly continue with other roles.  My main aim though is to get my golf handicap down and enjoy my retirement.

I would like to thank the people of Royston for all the support they have given me over the years and while I can’t say I have made a big difference, I do hope I have made a positive contribution to the town as councillor.  Thank you

And now to the rest of the evenings business

4. PRESENTATION FROM JON VINE AND NIC MUSTO:
Sergeant Vine gave a brief update on what has been happening in the town over the past year and detailed some of the crime statistics for the area:- 

Burglary 33.3% reduction (– 19 offences)

Vehicle crime 22.3% reduction (-35 offences)

Criminal Damage 17.4% (-42 offences)
Overall crime has fallen by 14.9% in Royston this year compared to 2008-09 and he mentioned that there had been no instances of burglary by distraction, or bogus callers of late. 
He then gave an update on Operation Artemis which was initiated in July 09 and funded by Royston First. This had enabled two extra police officers to be in the town on Friday and Saturday nights to conduct patrols in the Town Centre and Royston Industrial estate, this had kept offences and anti-social levels particularly low during patrolling hours. It had also helped to curtail the anti-social behaviour which was happening in the Priory Gardens. 
The challenges for the coming year were to reduce shop-lifting and burglary, to increase membership to the neighbourhood watch scheme and asked everyone to be a good neighbour and call the police if they see anything suspicious.  Plans were in hand for a Local Neighbourhood Watch Surgery to be held once a month; dates to be advertised in the press, on Town Council notice boards and the police web-site. It had been a good policing year for the town and he hopes to continue to make Royston a safe place to be.

5. PRESENTATION OF COMMUNITY SERVICE AWARDS AND COMMUNITY CHEST AWARDS:
The Mayor presented the Civic Service Awards to:-
1. Doug Drake for services to the Community over many years as Town, District and County Councillor.  
2. Alan Barlow for services to Royston Town Football Club and for his support to the Community.  
3. Mike Thrower & the Johnson Matthey Sports and Social Club for providing the funding and impetus which kick-started the All Weather Pitch Project.  
4. Terry Hutt for being the champion of the down-trodden and elderly in the Town campaigning for so many causes
5. The award for John Gourd and Johnson Matthey plc for providing the funding to promote and secure the Royston First BID and also for Johnson Matthey’s long and continuing support to many Community Groups within the Town will be presented to John at a later date. 
This was followed with the presentation of the Community Chest Awards; these awards help local organisations with funding for particular projects within the town. 
	Organisation
	Award

	Rotary Club of Royston
	£300

	The Frank Letts Blind Fellowship of Royston
	£300

	The Open House Project
	£240

	Electralites Majorettes
	£200

	Stephanie Prior School of Dancing
	£200

	Volunteer Centre Royston & District
	£150

	Royston Arts Festival
	£150

	Royston Arts Society
	£150

	Timetrackers Club
	£120

	Royston Community Centre
	£100

	
	


6. REPORTS FROM ROYSTON TOWN COUNCIL COMMITTEES’ CHAIRMEN
Finance Committee: Councillor R Smith Leader of the Council presented his report.

I would first of all like to thank Councillor Kennedy for all the hard work and dedication he has put in over the past year on our behalf as Mayor of Royston.  As we have heard, he has had a particularly successful year in fund raising on behalf of his chosen charities and supporting so many different voluntary groups in and around Royston.  I am sure that you will join me in thanking him for his efforts.

As reported last year, Royston Town Council gained management of the town’s markets and I am sure you will agree that the improvement in the vibrancy of the Wednesday and Saturday markets has been remarkable and most welcome.  In December, we gained management of the Farmers markets and again distinct improvements have been apparent. On your behalf, I would like to thank our Market Manager, Emma Burgess, for all her effort, enthusiasm and hard work for making such noticeable improvements to the markets.  It cannot be much fun being on duty in the early hours of cold winters mornings setting up the markets.

Our newsletter, The Town Crier, is now published in colour every quarter in The Listing magazine and delivered to all households throughout Royston.  We hope that you enjoy reading this and would welcome any comments on its contents.   Special thanks are given to the publishers of The Listing and Johnson & Matthey for their continuing generous sponsorship of the printing of the newsletter in The Listing.

Our own local museum, the Royston & District Museum and Art Gallery, supported by the Town Council, continues to thrive thanks to the dedication of the Curator Carole Kaszak and her assistant Anstey Garrick Green.  Thanks are also given to the many volunteers who contribute in so many different ways to the running of the museum, making it so unique in Hertfordshire.  During the past year, Councillors conducted a review of the museum and reported that it was being effectively managed and made suggestions for further improvement such as extending opening hours to include Sundays and Bank Holidays.  This is being implemented during the summer and thanks are due to North Herts District Council for making a grant available to allow this to happen.  A major and exciting project currently on-going is the completion of the Royston Tapestry which records the history of Royston over the years on a continuous tapestry over 100 feet in length.  Plans are currently being drawn up as to how this unique work is to be displayed within the museum. If you have not yet made a visit, please do so as there are so many artifacts of local interest to see and you will be able to see work in progress on the tapestry.  Plans are also being made to change some of the layout of the Museum early next year to improve the presentation of the displays.

As you will have seen earlier this evening, Royston Town Council supports many local organisations through the Community Chest Awards.  We also continue to support other areas in Royston, including maintenance of the War Memorial, Royston Cave, the annual May Fayre, which this year promises to be better than ever with many new attractions, and Royston in Bloom, which last year was successful in attaining a Silver award from Anglia in Bloom for Royston.  

Regarding the Royston Cave, you may have read over recent months in the local press about the worrying deterioration of the carvings.  May I assure you that we regard the Cave as a valuable asset for Royston and will take all steps to preserve and protect the Cave.  We have initiated, with the support and funding from English Heritage,   a detailed scientific investigation and analysis to establish the reasons for this deterioration.  The problem has proved to be more complex than first envisaged and requires more than just weather protection or surface repairs.  The pure chalk in the Cave readily absorbs moisture from the air, or from naturally occurring water in the ground.  This causes the damp chalk to swell and forms numerous fine fissures which are then colonised by small worms and micro-biological growth.  The worms ingest the chalk, and the growths produce acid.  Both actions weaken the chalk until surface loss occurs.  What are the next steps?  

●To experiment in reducing or closing the vent opening in the roof of the Cave to help make the internal environment more stable
●To carry out monitoring to define the occurrence and level of vibration caused by vehicle movements above the Cave and do further research into its possible effects.  
●To install electronic data loggers to monitor changes in the environmental conditions, so that we can understand how it is behaving at different times of the year, and when large numbers of visitors are present.  


●Carry out repairs to the most fragile areas of the chalk carvings  
●Research and test techniques for conserving the soft chalk and suppressing the worms and growths without incurring the risk of contaminating the water table or posing a health risk to visitors.
Royston First BID invited the Town Council to consider providing facilities within the Town Hall for a Community Cinema.  Last November we conducted a survey of residents to gauge support for the location of the Cinema and the vast majority supported housing it in the Town Hall.  Structural surveys of the Town Hall have been completed and detailed plans are now being drawn up to allow quotations for building work to be prepared.  Further progress reports will be made but in principle, the Town Council intends to make the upper floor of the Town Hall accessible for the disabled and to provide the facilities for a Community Cinema.  It is hoped that the Cinema will be operating within 2 years and will be funded jointly by Royston Town Council and Royston First BID.

This year has proved to be financially extremely difficult for everyone, residents and the Council.  Interest rates have continued to fall and bills continue to rise.  Royston Town Council has always been extremely prudent in managing its finances with stringent controls on finance expenditure.  The Finance Committee, working with the Town Clerk, has examined every item of expenditure to ensure that money was being well spent and that our assets are generating the best rates of return.  We are always mindful of the need not to put more financial burdens onto our residents but, to ensure that Town Council continues to function effectively we have had to increase the tax precept to £222,783.  For a Band D property this equates to an increase of 6p per week.
I would like to thank our local County Councillor and District Councillors for all their financial support by way of grants given to both Royston Town Council and other organisations in Royston over the past year.

Finally, I would like to express my sincere thanks to all the Town Council staff and my fellow Councillors for all their hard work, support and dedication over the past year.  

Planning Committee: Chairman Councillor L Berry reported 

I take this opportunity to openly thank the Town Clerk and her staff for supporting myself and the committee so well over the past year. I can hardly believe that a year has gone by so quickly.

As reported last year, the number of planning applications had decreased, with the economic climate only now beginning to rise; we once again, see a decline in planning applications. There have been ninety three applications of which eighty five were supported by this council; six were refused by North Herts.  Three of the rejected applications were taken to appeal, one was rejected and one part allowed by the inspectorate and one is still outstanding.
We have seen an increase in applications for’ change of use’ for various outlets in the town, this can only be to try and raise the image of the town centre to a more prosperous one.

There have been one or two large planning applications that have had plenty of coverage in the local press; I do not feel it necessary to repeat any of the councils feelings on these applications, just to let the people of Royston know we are indeed doing our best for Royston.

I, like a lot of others, took time to inspect the proposed outline drawings for the development of the old cinema site, I am a little disappointed that these have not been before this committee as yet, but indeed I look forward to their arrival with great anticipation.  

As the country is rising out of recession I can only look forward to a rise in planning applications to come before this committee in the forthcoming year.

General Purpose & Highways Committee: Chairman Councillor M Harrison 

It has been a busy year for the committee, and we have discussed various matters over the last 12 months.

The committee received a presentation on the management plan for the Priory Memorial Gardens from Andrew Mills of North Hertfordshire District Council and matters such as the height of boundary hedges, the band stand, signage and the sensory maze were discussed.
Street lighting throughout our county was another topic discussed, along with renewal of lamp standards when required, and how to improve the light emitted, and the need to conserve energy.

The railway underpass has come up several times, along with cycle ways proposed for our town, and the new road crossings that will be required.  In fact the route of the cycle way has come in for a lot of discussion, and the changes required to it. 

On the subject of crossings, this brings me on to the urban transport plan, and that new crossings are proposed in Old North Road and Melbourn Road. 

A weight limit on Melbourn Street to help protect the cave is also being looked at, along with some widening of footpaths to increase safety for the benefit of pedestrians. The committee has however made it clear that while we have no objection to this, we do not want to see the loss of any free parking spaces in the town centre, as this could effect businesses and shop keepers in our town.

We continue to receive reports on the youth council which meets at Meridian School, and from town and district councillors who visit the schools.  We have also been giving our opinion on street naming and speed limits on the A10 to the south of the town.  As usual various parking problems in and around the town have taken up a lot of the committees discussion time.
The loss of the 17 bus route continues to be a problem, but although not the answer, we hope the 127 route which can divert onto the Twigdens Estate and takes people into town may help in some way.

Letters on dog fouling have been received, and the area committee of NHDC has been consulted to see if they can assist in resolving the problem.

Pot holes have been a problem since the snow earlier this year, and I can confirm I have now reported well over 40 faults to both roads and footpaths to Hertfordshire Highways.  Some have been resolved, some have been given a temporary repair, and many more still remain outstanding.  We must remember the Highways people have 50 crews out working all over the county, and our town is just one small area of a large county.  I will however carry on reporting faults as I find them.  I have the telephone numbers and the email address of highways if anyone wants them.  If so please see me after the meeting.

I would like to close by thanking the Town Clerk, and all the staff for their help and assistance over the past year.  In addition I would like to thank my deputy Councillor Lindsay Davidson for her support along with all the other Councillors on the committee.  Finally I would like to thank Councillor Fiona Hill, our County Councillor and Chairman of the NHDC Area Committee for her continued help and assistance over the past 12 months.  

Report from Royston & District Museum Curator: 
Carole Kaszak reported that the museum provides permanent displays of the heritage of the town and 6 temporary exhibitions every year, some of which offer the opportunity for local artists and photographers to exhibit their work, a quarter of visitors come to research the archives which include 3000 photographs and the Royston Crow newspapers from 1855 onwards.  

For several years the museum has seen a steady increase in visitors both local and from outside the district, visitor numbers this year to date are approximately 4,500 even with the withdrawal of Sunday and Bank holidays afternoon openings, but I am pleased to say funding has now been obtained to reinstate this and we are now looking for people to come forward to act as paid warders in the museum on those days from 2-5pm from Easter to September. 

Events this year have been the Family Fun with Archaeology Day organised by Clive and James Dilley. This attracted over 250 visitors in one day, and raised £130 for the Museum Donations Fund. 

The museum also ran several events, with the help from volunteers, to support the Royston Arts Festival; these included craft sessions for children supervised by the museum assistant, a demonstration of the Royston Crow Printing Press Demo by Cllr Beardwell, Portraits on the spot by artist Rachel Haynes, Flint Knapping & Saxon Leatherwork Armour by James Dilley, and a book signing by author Sylvia Beamon. During the 4 days of the Festival the museum had nearly 400 visitors. 

Other services put on throughout the year include the in-house workshop sessions for schools involving the use of museum objects, the Royston Time Trackers young archaeologists’ group which is run by Sylvia Beamon and Clive and James Dilley, the Art 4 Crafty Kids sessions, demonstrations of the Royston Crow Printing Press, and the talks and slide presentations given by the curator by appointment. 

Quite a few organisations have made bookings out of hours to see the museum and to see the progress of the Royston Tapestry which is unrolled especially for their visit. These include groups from Ashwell, Meldreth, Orwell, Ware, La Loupe, and Cambridge and all have made donations to the Museum Donations Fund.

We are in the throes of setting up three new projects:

Schools Resource Boxes – this is a facility for schools to borrow objects to be used to support the National Curriculum. 12 museums in Herts and Beds are taking part in this project funded by the Hertfordshire County Museums’ Learning Support Officer 

Reminiscence Boxes – this is a project for the senior age group such as those in sheltered housing, care homes, people suffering from dementia or Alzheimer’s etc. We have been collecting objects from the 1950s, 60s, 70s for staff and two volunteers to use in outreach sessions aimed at stimulating the memories as a therapeutic activity.

Engaging the Community – we have received a grant from the Herts Museums’ Development Officer to provide training and equipment for use in a project which will involve the museum and local groups from the Community Centre. We will be putting together a DVD and display about the groups and their views on Royston Then and Now, to be ready in time for the Arts festival.  

As an accredited museum we have access to free or subsidised training through the SHARE training scheme funded by the government and Anstey and I make full use of this in order to keep up with standards offered by other museums.  Much of the training concerns the conservation, preservation and cataloguing of the Collection, without which there would be no museum. The project to digitize the Collection is progressing well thanks to the support of a small but select group of volunteers and it is hoped that some of this will be online at some point to enable the public to have easier access. This has been supported by a Hertfordshire Museums Small Grants Scheme of £500 for training volunteers to use the special cataloguing program. Other grants received include several grants from North Herts to support the Art 4 Crafty Kids workshops and some funding for conservation which, together with massive support from the Friends of the Museum and the Royston Town Council, enabled the Elizabeth Marsh Collection of Whydale etchings to be exhibited.

The Friends of the Museum have funded the new Museum Heritage Garden which received a bronze medal for Royston in Bloom, and they have purchased several items of equipment such as a digital camera, and projector stand. They are also funding the reprint of the museum leaflet, which is available in French and German for the benefit of our twin town visitors. The History Society also provides support in many ways, and this year acquired an important oil painting by Whydale to add to the Fine Art Collection and which is on permanent display in the museum. 

The Museum’s collection of oil paintings was included in the National Public Foundation Catalogue last year and this is now going online in conjunction with the BBC to launch in 2012 in time for the Olympics. The BBC website, will build and host the ‘Your Paintings’ website on bbc.co.uk  and will provide users worldwide with free, round-the-clock access to all 200,000 publicly-owned oil paintings in the United Kingdom

It has been a momentous year for the museum which celebrated 25 years in its current building last July, and none of this would have been possible without the financial support of the Town Council, the Friends of the Museum, the Royston & District Local History Society, and above all the loyal band of volunteers. 

Anstey and I would like to thank everyone who has helped us to make the museum an amenity of which we hope the town can be proud. 

REPORT FROM GERAINT BURNELL ROYSTON FIRST BID CO Ltd
Geraint explained that Royston First was a not for profit company and all money raised would be used to support the town. There were 21 stakeholder members, all who gave their time as volunteers. Projects ranged in size from small (Easter Egg Trail) to large (Operation Artemis).    

Policing: Operation Artemis involves paying for two extra police to be on patrol on a Friday and Saturday night and has helped reduce anti-social behaviour and crime within the town. 
Pigeons: With additional funding form North Herts Area Committee a variety of methods has been tried, some less successful than other, there has been some success with the pigeon proofing of buildings and this has been helped by the support of some landlords.

Christmas Lights: New Christmas light displays were installed last year thanks to funding from the Brian Racher Trust, Chamber of Commerce, County Council and the continued support from the Town Council in paying for the installations costs. We hope to make further improvements this year.
Parking: We have been working with NHDC over several months on free parking within the town centre and hope to have further information on this soon.  

Angel Pavement: Further funding to improve the paving in is area of the town has been sourced and it is hoped the project will be in position in the summer.

Window Dressing: Seven empty shops in the town have their windows dressed with pictures of local scenes to improve the appearance of the centre; more will be done in April. 

Shuttle Bus: The service has been suspended until a survey of business in the industrial area has been carried out. Discussions are on-going at present with transport authorities and operators. 

Youth Projects: Funding was given to enable the Easter Activity program to take place; these activities were being organized jointly by Royston Leisure Centre and Meridian School.

Community Cinema:  The town council is actively looking into being able to accommodate a community cinema in the upper hall. Royston First will provide the funding for the screen, seating and projector, although if it is to be a digital projector addition funding will need to be sourced. It is hoped this project will be delivered in 2012.
Geraint finished his report by outlining other projects that Royston First would be involved in; these include a Retailer’s Guide for Royston, signage for industrial areas, CCTV and Automatic Number Plate Recognition cameras (ANPR)
REPORT FROM HERTFORDSHIRE COUNTY COUNCILLOR FIONA HILL
Mr. Mayor, Councillors, Ladies and Gentlemen
Thank you for giving me the opportunity to update the meeting on County Council issues.   When I was elected I knew I would have a hard act to follow in Doug Drake, your County Councillor for 12 years.  He was and has continued to be a great support to me.  What I did not realise was that several large issues would surface so soon and so it has been a baptism by fire!  Being positive, rather than negative, I would like to call these challenges rather than problems.

Education is one of the key responsibilities of the County Council.  We are very fortunate that all the schools in Royston and the surrounding villages are excellent with high standards and extremely good results.  However, there is great concern with regard to pupil numbers and this is currently being investigated to try and find a solution.  You will have seen recent press coverage on this issue but I can assure you that the situation is being addressed with a view to as little disruption as possible and I and my colleague covering Royston Rural are working with the Executive Portfolio Holder, school head-teachers and officers to ensure there is no adverse affect for the children.  Their education is of paramount importance.   The children in the Royston and village schools have enormous talent and this was very evident when they performed recently at the Rotary event “Youth Makes Music” held in the West Road Concert Hall in Cambridge.  It was so impressive and everyone concerned should be congratulated and very proud.

Royston Hospital and Intermediate Care have also been high on the agenda with various reports hitting the headlines.  The hospital provides not only Intermediate Care but also at least 34 additional services and we must ensure that these facilities are not lost.  Intermediate Care is being carefully examined by the County Council and Health Authority and I have only today attended a workshop discussing the issue.  As your County Councillor, I will fight to ensure we retain all the services and facilities in Royston which the elderly need, to have a good quality of life which they certainly deserve.

The third challenge has been the Royston Underpass.  This project was championed by Doug Drake during his time as County Councillor and fully supported by both town and district councils.  A crossing over the railway has been requested for many years as there have been many incidents of illegal crossing.  The Underpass Project has been moving forward but has hit another hurdle with the objections to the Compulsory Purchase Orders.  This will, inevitably cause a delay, which is disappointing but, we live in a democracy and it is necessary to go through the legal process of a Public Enquiry.  

I could avoid the subject of potholes and salting, which have been the subject of a great deal of criticism, but I do not intend to do so.  Instead, I would like to thank Hertfordshire Highways for the work they have been doing.  They have been working flat out filling in potholes as fast as they are appearing.  So far 18,000 potholes have been reported and the winter maintenance programme is continuing.  The question which is always asked is ‘why do they not do the work properly the first time’?  The reason is that they have to make as many holes as possible safe as quickly as possible.  The job is then improved later.  As far as salting is concerned, the gritters were out continuously from mid December and I am pleased to say that the majority of Hertfordshire roads remained open throughout the bad weather.  Details of exactly where, when and which roads were gritted and salted are freely accessible.

On a very positive note, I can report the County Council has a freeze on Council Tax, whilst still maintaining front line services and has made efficiency savings of £13,447,000.

Other positive work includes:-

Drainage and re-surfacing work taking place throughout the town

A grant from Vibrant Towns for which £22,000 is being provided for improvements to Angel Pavement

Progress with work to ensure the adoption of the Twigden Estate roads etc

We also have a great Police and Fire and Rescue Service which, once again, proved how invaluable they are when dealing with the recent tragedy of a young child being injured in Baldock Street.

Our library is also a credit to Royston and the staff should be congratulated for the service it provides to residents.

I will conclude by mentioning the Locality Budget which was only brought in this year.  This has made a real difference to so many organisations. It has provided funds for such items as additional Christmas lights in the Town Centre, sports facilities, community events and projects to help the youth.  I am delighted to have been able to support these organisations and so glad that we have the Budget to use again locally for the next Civic year.

I should like to thank all the officers (Town, District and County) for their support and particularly Helen McCormick for supporting me tonight.  Thank you also to Royston Town Council for welcoming me to their meetings.

Mr. Mayor this concludes my report.  Thank you.
NORTH HERTFORDSHIRE DISTRICT COUNCIL ROYSTON & DISTRICT AREA PUBLIC MEETING
REPORT FROM COUNCILLOR FIONA HILL, CHAIRMAN OF THE ROYSTON & DISTRICT AREA COMMITTEE:

Mr. Mayor, Councillors, Ladies and Gentlemen
Thank you all for attending the joint Annual Town and District Council meeting.  It is an extremely effective way of including the whole community in Royston and the surrounding villages.

The Area Committee meetings during this Civic year have covered a wide range of issues.  We have received petitions regarding the loss of the Number 17 Bus, Car Parking charges, and traffic problems in Newmarket Road.  The Committee has been working to get the bus reinstated and some additional routes have been added, but we are pushing for more.  The Committee has always been vocal regarding more free parking and keeping car parking charges to a minimum.  Loading bays have been released for additional free parking, we funded a day’s free parking at Christmas and various initiatives are being investigated to ensure that everything possible is done to make Royston Town Centre an attractive and vibrant place and encourage more shoppers into the town.  

Presentations have been received from Inspector Jason Thorne, Inspector Andy Piper and Sgt. Jon Vine regarding Policing in Royston, Cathy Curtis and Town Councillor Lindsay Davidson on Youth Activities and Youth Issues in Royston, John Stone from Stevenage Leisure Limited, Les Baker regarding Royston Museum, Dawn Martin from Age Concern and a report on the progress of the Hitchin Town Hall Museum project.  Members of the Area Committee have participated in the visits to the schools in Royston, initiated by Royston Town Council and these have been extremely successful and very worthwhile.  We talked to the children about the work of the councils and listened to their views on what they liked about Royston and what they would like improved. These visits have taken place for a number of years and I sincerely hope will be repeated again next year.  We have also been active as a Committee in questioning the resources available for care of the elderly and this is being monitored in the care homes within the town.

The Area Committee has had major input into the Budget, Car Parking Strategy, Green Space Strategy and Town Centre Strategy which are now in place.  We also had input into the Urban Transport Plan, which is nearing completion of the final draft.  All these strategies will shape the future of Royston.

Last year I reported the severe concerns regarding flooding in various areas of Royston.  I am delighted to say that the work at the Leisure Centre and school playing fields is now complete and the Twigden Estate should now be able to withstand 1 in 100 year storms. The situation will be very closely monitored.  Work is also taking place at the beginning of Burns Road to resolve the issue of the severe flooding which occurred there.

The Area Committee has continued to work with Hertfordshire Highways and has provided match funding towards work in and around Royston.  The yellow lines are now in York Way, after a delay due to the objections and subsequently bad weather.  Improvements have also taken place in Garden Walk, including a no right turn and on the A10 London Road.  We are also trying to get further regulations in Royston, including King James Way, Melbourn Street, Newmarket Road, Princes Mews and Studlands Rise.

The Royston and District Committee’s Discretionary fund and small grants budget has, once again, assisted a large number of organisations throughout the year.  Grants provided  have included Barkway Parish Council, Coombes Community Centre, Friends of Therfield School, Home-Start, Rotary Club, Royston Arts Festival, Royston Bowling Club, Royston Day Centre, Royston Museum, Royston Scouts, Royston Town Council (towards the May Fayre, Hanging Baskets and Easter Drop-In Art Sessions), Therfield Village Pre-school and Young People of the Year, to name a few. The Committee has also provided funding towards CCTV, solving the pigeon problems and various parking initiatives, such as the free Christmas day’s parking.  We are also delighted to continue supporting the Town Centre Manager and Royston market.  The Town Centre Manager works extremely hard for the town and has been working with the Town and District Councils and Royston First on various initiatives, such as the improvements to the shop fronts, promoting the town centre and in conjunction with the Markets Manger, improvements to the market, which is now thriving.  It is also very positive that a number of new shops have opened in the centre of the town.  The Visioning grant has, so far, been allocated (in principle) to improvements within Angel Pavement, a grant to the Town Council towards safety and disability and equipment for the Police.

Councillors are nominated on to various organisations and we have received reports on Coombes Community Association, North Hertfordshire Homes, North Hertfordshire Centre for Voluntary Service, Relate, Royston Community Transport and Royston Scouts. All the community organisations do excellent work and should be hugely appreciated.  We have also continued the “open air council surgeries” held in the town.  We are now joined by Royston Town Councillors and where possible the Police.  The surgeries are very well attended and are an excellent form of linking in with the community and gaining their much valued input.
I will conclude by thanking all the Council officers (Town, District and County) for their invaluable help and advice, particularly Mr. Alan Fleck (C.D.O.) for all his hard work in the community and his support to me, Susanne Gow our Committee Clerk, Susan Thornton-Björk (Royston Town Council Clerk) and her team (Jean, Pam and Yolanda) my Vice Chairman, Councillor Howard Marshall, who represents the villages surrounding Royston, together with all other Councillor colleagues on the Area Committee and the Town Councillors, for their support and contributions throughout the Civic year and in particular, District Councillor F. John Smith, who will shortly reach the landmark of 50 years as a Councillor.  His help on the Committee and personally to me is greatly appreciated.   Thank you also to the Press for covering our meetings.
Mr. Mayor this concludes my report. Thank you.
QUESTIONS FROM ELECTORS:
Caroline Coates: With reference to the Mayor’s speech about his Declaration of Independence she stated that the Mayor should be independent anyway and thanked him for some fun.  She then asked about the Cave and vibrations from heavy lorries and why wasn’t there any weight restrictions imposed already? Councillor R Smith replied there is no positive evidence that this causes a problem to the cave and a traffic vibration survey is being looked into. 
Tony Field: Welcomed the new way to pay parking charges but asked why there is an additional charge for paying by debit/credit card? Councillor Hill said it was not an additional charge for the parking but for a facility for people to pay who did not have the cash and to make paying easier.  Councillor F J Smith said it was better than not paying and being fined. Mr Field asked who the additional charge went to and was told the credit card company by Mr Gowen. Mr Field thought that 20p on a 70p charge was excessive.  Geraint Burnell said it also covered costs that were incorporated by the credit card company as that once payment had been received they then transmitted this to the Car parking attendants to inform them of payment. 

David Allard: What is happening to the development on the Ling Dynamic site? Councillor Hill responded that the company had gone bust and the council had no control over the site. 

Jean Goodwin: Why during the bad weather were the pavements not cleared? County Councillor Hill said that they were originally cleared but due to the long spell of bad weather priority had been given on the roads to make sure salt lasted. They will be looking into the winter program to see where improvements can be made.  Caroline Coates commented about people being afraid to clear their own pathways because of legal liability and asked HCC and NHDC to publish clear guidelines. 
Terry Hutt asked if inspections were made of the condition of the roads and pavements and was told that they are inspected regularly but that anyone could report faults/pot holes to Highways by telephone or email, Councillor Harrison said that anyone could contact him for the numbers.   Councillor R Smith said that Councillors check as they go round and report faults to Highways. 
Julia Gowen: What are the plans for Fish Hill Square and are there plans to get rid of the parking in that area? Councillor Hill said that all options for the area are being looked at, at the moment, no plans for getting rid of the parking had been made, and there were still further consultations to be done. Councillor Kennedy said that this area is not the focal point of the town and the Cross area should be focused on. 

Les Baker: Commented on the future of Royston hospital, he had many concerns over a PCT workshop that had been held the day before and asked for assurance to be given that the PCT would not reduce services of immediate care in Royston. Councillor Hill said the meeting was not specific to Royston area. The PCT had given her an assurance that Royston will be kept fully involved and informed. 

A resident of Cherry Drive asked why the barriers in Cherry Drive have been taken down, Helen McCormick HCC said that this was part of the new cycle way network  route to schools and that some barriers are being re-designed and retained.  It was agreed that Helen and the resident continue the conversation after the meeting. 
Mike Thrower as a Governor of Greneway School commented that they had not had a gas bill for 2 years and then put his question to Geraint Burnell, asking if he was winning the war on the pigeons in the town centre. Geraint replied that some buildings had been pigeon proofed in the High St to deter them and to get them to move on, this had resulted in a cleaner High St but, a big problem was that some people are still feeding them. 

Carlo Zamboini asked if it was true that HCC had sold salt and grit to other authorities in the country. Councillor Hill said she had not heard of this but would check this. He also asked about the plans for the old cinema site bought by North Herts Homes and was informed that no plans had as yet been received by NHDC. 
There being no further business the Mayor thanked everyone for coming and closed the meeting at 9.28pm 
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